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and good morning ladies gentlemen                                               
welcome to ask the theologian on this                                           
Thursday I'm delighted you're here son                                          
I think Nathan can take care of that on                                         
his end he's up on the mountain I'm down                                        
in the town today and so he'll get us                                           
into focus it's it's not well maybe it's                                        
the fact that you haven't bought $2                                             
glasses from dispensational publishing I                                        
don't know but let's get into your                                              
biblical theological and worldview                                              
questions today and look forward to                                             
taking care of those and seeing what you                                        
have on mind like a question that comes                                         
from Gary on YouTube excuse me Gary on                                          
email this time and Gary says has a                                             
question about 2nd Thessalonians chapter                                        
2 verse 6 let's go to it which is again                                         
this familiar passage of Scripture and                                          
it says and you know what withholdeth                                           
that he might be revealed in his time                                           
the thing that with holds go down to                                            
verse 7 for the mystery of iniquity                                             
death already work only he who now                                              
letteth will let until he be taken out                                          
of the way now one of the things I want                                         
you to notice is that with hold right                                           
here all the way in the bottom corner of                                        
your screen that's word number Strong's                                         
Greek 27:22 letteth right here is also                                          
Strong's Greek 27:22 the one who has the                                        
ultimate grasp cata echo is the word the                                        
one who withholds the one who lets the                                          
one who is in charge is what it says                                            
that he will he is he's holding now and                                         
he is going to hold until he doesn't                                            
hold anymore so Gary's question about                                           
this particular verse he says most                                              
commentaries and preachers preach that                                          
this will be the Holy Spirit either all                                         
or partial I have read that this may                                            
refer to Michael the Archangel because                                          
men                                                                             
Jews believed that he was the protector                                         
of Israel for example Daniel chapter 12                                         
verse 1 which says at that time shall                                           
Michael stand up the Great Prince which                                         
standeth for the children of thy people                                         
and there shall be a time of trouble                                            
such as has never such as there never                                           
was since a nation even unto that same                                          
time and at that time shall thy people                                          
be delivered every one that shall be                                            
found written in the book okay                                                  
could this be Michael in second                                                 
Thessalonians typically the Holy Spirit                                         
is probably the number one contender as                                         



Gary says when you read the commentaries                                        
yep sure enough that's what it appears                                          
to be and the other option is that I                                            
read often in commentaries is the church                                        
that the church is somehow holding it                                           
back now I think the church has trimmed                                         
that that's a tremendously weak argument                                        
it's kind of wishful thinking it's                                              
hopeful a little bit that holds to this                                         
idea of a pre-trib rapture and once the                                         
church has been taken away and it no                                            
longer holds back evil in our society                                           
because the church has done so well at                                          
that last few years that the Antichrist                                         
then is going to count                                                          
I would dismiss that argument of the                                            
church I think there's a lot of                                                 
difficulties with the argument of the                                           
Holy Spirit is the Holy Spirit the one                                          
leading that's a lot of eisegesis that                                          
nothing allowing scripture to interpret                                         
Scripture leads you to say the Holy                                             
Spirit but as Gary points out there are                                         
a few things that talk about Michael the                                        
Archangel holding back in Daniel chapter                                        
12 verse 1 of course as we've already                                           
looked at that is in the same context of                                        
the end of time it is in the same                                               
context of the the Michael and                                                  
the Antichrist is what I'm trying to say                                        
it is in the same context of the                                                
Antichrist being loosed to do his work                                          
so could it be Michael the Archangel I                                          
actually think there's some decent                                              
things to go on let's go to Revelation                                          
chapter 12 and the scripture says down                                          
in chapter 12 verse 7 on the right side                                         
of your screen that there is a well it's                                        
even back up to verse 6 the woman fled                                          
into the wilderness where she hath a                                            
place prepared of God that they should                                          
feed her there a thousand two hundred                                           
threescore days 1260 days the woman                                             
being Israel being cared for in the                                             
wilderness for 1260 days forty two                                              
months three and a half years this is                                           
the second half of the tribulation the                                          
second half of the tribulation of course                                        
the midpoint of the tribulation is the                                          
abomination of desolation let's just                                            
call it the ultimate reveal of the                                              
Antichrist                                                                      
after the ultimate revealed there's this                                        
place in the wilderness in Revelation                                           
chapter 12 and we get those 1260 days in                                        
the wilderness that's chapter 12 verse 6                                        
now let's go to verse 7 and there was a                                         
war in heaven Michael and his angels                                            
fought against the Dragon and the dragon                                        
fought against his angels and prevailed                                         
not that is the dragon did not prevail                                          
Satan I'm Satan as he's described in                                            



verse 9 the devil Satan                                                         
so Satan did not prevail neither was                                            
their place found any more in heaven and                                        
by the way when Satan loses this war in                                         
heaven and is kicked out then what                                              
happens you come down here there is                                             
these woes that begin to be pronounced                                          
woe to those who are on the                                                     
earth that takes place now if you've                                            
been following us in the book of                                                
Revelation you know that we're in                                               
chapter 11 and I believe it is and we're                                        
finishing that up and going to move into                                        
chapter 12 and what we're going to see                                          
here is that we back up in time this                                            
backs up in chapter 12 it backs up to                                           
the midpoint of the tribulation and                                             
there if you read it that at that point                                         
in the revelation at the midpoint then                                          
verse 7 there was a war in heaven                                               
Michael and his angels maybe it is                                              
Michael fighting back and Michael takes                                         
him out of heaven and that actually                                             
allows Satan to do his work again let's                                         
back up and notice how King James has                                           
translated that same word in a different                                        
way you know that what withholdeth                                              
that's what he's doing now and then he                                          
that now letteth will let until he be                                           
taken out of the way Michael the                                                
Archangel being the one in charge who is                                        
going who is holding and is going to let                                        
I think there's an excellent argument                                           
that could be made for Michael as a                                             
matter of fact I think that Michael                                             
probably is the better argument than the                                        
Holy Spirit or than the church which are                                        
the other two contenders now let's look                                         
at Bollinger real quick in the companion                                        
Bible but of course I keep right here on                                        
my desk and it speaks about in verse 7                                          
here of letteth and letteth is holdfast                                         
greek at echo as in verse 6 supply the                                          
ellipsis by there is one who holds fast                                         
instead of by repeating the verb will                                           
let now that is he who now letteth                                              
instead of repeating the verb will let                                          
notice that's italics he thinks that you                                        
should supply there is one who holds                                            
fast only he who now letteth there is                                           
one who holds fast until he be taken                                            
away but cat echo is a transitive verb                                          
and an object must be supplied to see                                           
all the occurrences if the subject be                                           
Satan the object must be in his position                                        
in the heavenlies from which he will be                                         
ejected by Michael now that just gives                                          
us enough to say hey we better go on a                                          
pursuit here and try to figure out what                                         
all that is happening and that's the                                            
best thing that Bullinger was good at is                                        
just throwing out a nugget out there and                                        



saying okay now go get him boys and you                                         
know it leads to Michael I think I think                                        
all the paths lead to Michael I think                                           
it's an excellent                                                               
Gary an excellent observation I think                                           
you're exactly right on there that the                                          
Jewish understanding of it's Michael                                            
that is the protector of the people and                                         
when he quits holding Satan back then                                           
the people are in big trouble and that's                                        
exactly of course what happens when you                                         
come to that particular issue in the                                            
midpoint of the tribulation I appreciate                                        
that let's go down to Dan in Arizona and                                        
as I do that let me say this is the                                             
special this week this is a really good                                         
book the greatness of the kingdom by                                            
album acclaim album MacLean was the                                             
founder of the grace Theological                                                
Seminary did I get that word that title                                         
right in Winona Lake Indiana and he is                                          
deceased now he wrote this book                                                 
originally 1959 and it obviously has                                            
proven the test of time and in it if I                                          
get to the table of contents here pretty                                        
sure there's a table of contents here                                           
somewhere there we go has got some                                              
introduction and considerations the                                             
greatness of the kingdom various                                                
interpretive ID                                                                 
is about the kingdom definitions and                                            
distinctives the universal kingdom of                                           
God we talked about that some yesterday                                         
the mediatorial kingdom of God then he                                          
talks about in history the mediatorial                                          
kingdom in the Old Testament prophecy                                           
this is talking about the Davidic                                               
Kingdom the mediatorial kingdom in the                                          
four Gospels the mediatorial kingdom in                                         
acts and the epistles and all together                                          
looks like 546 pages with a extensive                                           
index in it as you can see hardcover                                            
really solid information on the kingdom                                         
I think the the the best ever book on                                           
the kingdom is the theocratic kingdom                                           
it's three volumes about this big and                                           
retails for 149 bucks this is number two                                        
and this is on sale for $17.49 Andy                                             
woods got a good one also on the coming                                         
kingdom of the more modern version but                                          
excellent resource there now to Dan's                                           
question and the question is I see                                              
pictures of Mary holding the dead Jesus                                         
wouldn't she have been in jeopardy of                                           
Deuteronomy 19 verse 11 if any man hate                                         
his neighbor and lie and wait for him                                           
and rise up against him and smite him                                           
mortally that he die the see I think                                            
I've got I think we probably have the                                           
wrong passage there because as far as I                                         
know she did not flee to one of the                                             
cities there so Dan I tell you what when                                        



you check that passage I don't think                                            
it's Deuteronomy 1911 but I'm gonna I'm                                         
gonna make a guess here I'm gonna make a                                        
guess that the issue is the touching of                                         
a dead body let's let's do two things                                           
one let's find the scripture make sure                                          
we got it right and - let's check the                                           
rabbinical interpretation of that which                                         
is not always the right interpretation                                          
but let's see what the Jews do                                                  
to say about the matter here and how                                            
that comes about and what we may find is                                        
that we that it's an interpretive issue                                         
I think that somebody along the way he's                                        
got a touch a dead body simply the way                                          
it is but let's look at that and let's                                          
see what we've got there on all that                                            
going so we're gonna come back to that                                          
one and let's go to Tony in Nebraska                                            
what do you think is a good idea                                                
excuse me do you think it's a good idea                                         
to take Greek and Hebrew classes at the                                         
same time I'm not a language quiz i                                             
years and years and years and years ago                                         
I took Greek and Hebrew at the same time                                        
fairly common for a seminary or Bible                                           
College student to do so however                                                
typically and this was largely the case                                         
for me typically a person doing doubling                                        
up on them is a full-time student and so                                        
that is their job is to study typically                                         
also I might say they are they're                                               
studying Greek and Hebrew to pass the                                           
tests not to be good at Greek and Hebrew                                        
there's a difference if you want to pass                                        
the test                                                                        
you can take them at the same time you                                          
can do just fine so I think for for the                                         
average person today I would do the                                             
beginner level one at a time once you                                           
get some of the basics then I think you                                         
can continue in say say Greek and then                                          
and Hebrew into it and start learning                                           
the Hebrew alphabet and start learning                                          
the Hebrew pronunciation and then start                                         
learning the Hebrew parts of speech and                                         
some of the basic you know what's a                                             
what's a new fall and all those kind of                                         
basic parts of speech that come together                                        
then you can add them up if you if you                                          
wait until you've become an expert at                                           
one or the other before you start                                               
learning the second one you will never                                          
learn it at all                                                                 
so somewhere you do have to stack it up                                         
I just don't think that unless you can                                          
really spend full time in study and by                                          
that I mean you're a pastor that is not                                         
just inundated with pastoral duties and                                         
you can put an hour or two a week at                                            
minimum into each language if you could                                         
really honestly to do really well in                                            



Greek you probably need an hour a day                                           
and that's as a layman if you want to                                           
ever be the scholar then you're probably                                        
going to have to put in three or four                                           
hours a day in which obviously you're                                           
probably not going to be able to do both                                        
but there there's no such thing as a                                            
scholar in Hebrew and Greek at least                                            
since John Nelson Darby died maybe                                              
Bollinger in 1908 it's been a long time                                         
since people could double up on all                                             
those languages so I would say get at                                           
least the basics get I would I would                                            
probably start with Greek just because                                          
it's a little bit easier and I would                                            
probably say get in the point in Greek                                          
where you can come and you can translate                                        
most sentences in the Greek New                                                 
Testament with the help of looking up                                           
some of the words of a vocabulary you                                           
don't need you don't know but you can                                           
get the basics that using some tools you                                        
can translate I am of the belief by the                                         
way that most pastors don't have to just                                        
be able as looking for margarita New                                            
Testament air cans it's way over there I                                        
can't reach it                                                                  
most passengers don't just need to be                                           
able to open up and read and translate                                          
immediately from the Greek with no hell                                         
most pastors are able to use things like                                        
that middle column right there and use                                          
the helps but the helps only help so far                                        
if you know if it's all Greek to you                                            
then all that doesn't tell you much to                                          
be able to look and say oh well this is                                         
an heiress fact of indicative it doesn't                                        
mean anything to you and or you know                                            
this is uh this is left out but here                                            
I've got the article and so what do I do                                        
or why don't I have the article all that                                        
the helps don't help you unless you know                                        
some Greek I think the average pastor                                           
needs to be able to handle Greek and                                            
Hebrew in such a way that the helps                                             
actually help them I don't know that                                            
many pastors need to be to the point to                                         
where they can say I don't even need the                                        
helps I just translate it now you notice                                        
again I've got lots of helps there and                                          
for example you know I can turn all of                                          
that off and I can go down here there                                           
you know I can make my Greek do that and                                        
truth is get that larger where you can                                          
see it truth is I can I I can translate                                         
this I should match these up because                                            
Deuteronomy is not in the Greek there we                                        
go                                                                              
and and now the the the holding the                                             
holding one and in order to see the the                                         
I think that's Revelation word let's see                                        
T have to reveal or to disclose him that                                        



in in in in the right time in his time                                          
so he is holding in order to reveal see                                         
I can get it now it's much clearer there                                        
but if I just will add that so much so                                          
to be revealed okay I could look at that                                        
and say apical ooh okay                                                         
apakah lot apocalypse yeah I know that                                          
word it's something to do with                                                  
Revelation but do I know the exact                                              
format just from looking at it I'm not                                          
that good i I                                                                   
I teach Greek is the blind leading the                                          
blind but I think for most pastors                                              
that's okay                                                                     
because I can look and say oh I                                                 
understand what he's talking about or                                           
for example if I'm using Bollinger over                                         
here and I see that you know this has                                           
got to have an object a subject and an                                          
object and cat echo is a transitive verb                                        
is that Greek to me is his English Greek                                        
to me well if I've studied some Greek or                                        
some Hebrew then I'm able to say okay I                                         
know what he means                                                              
so get started in Greek to where you can                                        
come along and you can with helps do a                                          
decent job at translating and then add                                          
the Hebrew in there now with even with                                          
the Hebrew if you can come to the place                                         
where you know the alphabet and you are                                         
able to take for example just pull this                                         
up here and let me take that if you can                                         
take this and you can sound these words                                         
out that then is is a great benefit in                                          
and of itself because in the sounding of                                        
them out you will come to recognize up                                          
Israel I know that Elohim I know that                                           
and rule our spirit I know that you'll                                          
be you'll begin to get some of that and                                         
then when you've got a translation                                              
difficulty you can do it let me tell you                                        
why there's not near as much translation                                        
of Hebrew as there is Greek most of the                                         
Old Testament is not doctrinal material                                         
in terms of how to live your daily life                                         
and so there's not the need for the                                             
infinite precision that you've got there                                        
most of the bulk of it is history and                                           
prophecy and that it's is presented as a                                        
narrative so you can                                                            
get some added insight from the Hebrew                                          
you don't necessarily get the the fact                                          
that says hey we've been looking at this                                        
totally wrong it actually says as you do                                        
in the Greek some times so I would put                                          
Greek first Hebrew second and carry out                                         
that in that manner now let me get all                                          
that you know even you say you're not a                                         
language whiz there are a few language                                          
whizzes out there I mentioned John                                              
Nelson Darby he translated the Bible                                            
into four or five different languages                                           



from the Greek and the Hebrew into                                              
French Spanish Portuguese English you                                           
know that's a language whiz again not                                           
very many of those people exist I think                                         
a lot more used to exist because they                                           
studied languages rather than you know                                          
watching Fox News 24/7 but I do think a                                         
person who's not a language whiz should                                         
still try to learn languages I would say                                        
this just in a general way maybe you try                                        
to learn Spanish or French or you know                                          
Swahili whatever it is doing that is a                                          
challenge to the mind and it exercises                                          
the mind and it really does some good                                           
things to the mind someone asked me the                                         
other day about our Greek class which is                                        
coming online one of these days we've                                           
got 11 sessions in so far and asked me                                          
about it said you know I'm thinking                                             
about doing this but I'm 75 years old I                                         
said well that's the average age of our                                         
class welcome come on in that's I think                                         
it's good for older people you know 50                                          
an app let's dig into languages let's                                           
learn that stuff and especially if                                              
you're retired or you're a pastor or                                            
something where you can spend the time                                          
on it do it very beneficial you don't                                           
have to be a whiz you don't have to get                                         
it what good you do but you're gonna                                            
learn some things that really are very                                          
good and a lot of what you can learn his                                        
English grammar honestly                                                        
appreciate your question there Chuck out                                        
in Oklahoma did you have a chance                                               
prior to this morning to watch turn me                                          
general bar give his speech on China                                            
policy going back over this speech would                                        
be more than enough to fill an entire                                           
ask the theologian so actually I did not                                        
I was in a little bit of a rush this                                            
morning and didn't haven't watched any                                          
news today so I'll have to go back and                                          
watch that I think that the Trump                                               
administration at least is wising up                                            
maybe the rest of the world will as well                                        
to say there are some clear and present                                         
dangers in in China and in what they                                            
would like to accomplish in the United                                          
States and I think it's pretty clear                                            
what they want to accomplish in the u.s.                                        
is control of the United States and they                                        
came dangerously close Cova maybe woke                                          
us up to that but the problem is we like                                        
cheap stuff and I don't know if we'll                                           
stay awake to it and so you know if it's                                        
tick tock I'm too old for tick tock I                                           
don't use tick tock but boy the you know                                        
preteens they sure use tick tock and                                            
others no doubt as well so all of that                                          
to to embed within American society a                                           
surveillance now why would they want to                                         



have surveillance on a 14 year old girl                                         
because they can learn American society                                         
that way and learning American society                                          
they can learn the American mind and                                            
learning the American mind they can take                                        
all of that they analyze those things                                           
very well put all that in and say here's                                        
the way to influence their election                                             
here's the way to influence their public                                        
policy here's the way to influence their                                        
behavior                                                                        
they use all of that collective data                                            
they don't even have to know the                                                
fourteen-year-old girls you know her                                            
name is Suzy and she lives in Kansas and                                        
this is her address and this is what                                            
time she they don't they honestly I                                             
don't think they care anything about                                            
that what they care is how do we                                                
manipulate American society so that we                                          
can control American society and they're                                        
smart enough to know if we can control                                          
their pharmaceuticals and we can control                                        
their communication then we control them                                        
they are beholden to us and you know                                            
it's one thing to get your reading                                              
glasses from them it's a totally another                                        
thing to get your technology from them                                          
and even we know of course that the                                             
Chinese are very good at taking                                                 
something and figuring it out and                                               
stealing you know so all the let the                                            
Americans do the research with American                                         
dollars and then we'll just copycat it                                          
and we'll sell it cheap and that                                                
undermines American prosperity and it                                           
undermines American ingenuity because at                                        
some point American companies say it's                                          
not worth it for us to put billions of                                          
dollars into research and development                                           
and we're just not going to do it                                               
anymore anymore and that causes American                                        
society to back up instead of move                                              
forward and gives the Chinese even more                                         
control now it happens to be the Chinese                                        
that are the clear and present danger                                           
there but I think this could could at                                           
some point go be true for any country                                           
that there is and Republicans have for                                          
way too long been allergic to tariffs I                                         
think I mean this you know free market                                          
free market free market free market free                                        
market but there is an issue with                                               
national security that at some times                                            
does Trump a free market and I think                                            
Trump figured out that                                                          
and he trumped it and many of the                                               
Republicans especially the you know I                                           
think there what do we call them the                                            
Chamber of Commerce Republicans The Wall                                        
Street Journal Republicans the Mitt                                             
Romney's they just can't stand that you                                         



would have any any any any any kind of                                          
tariff because it's all about the                                               
economy and Trump I think has realized                                          
hey maybe there is more than the economy                                        
maybe we have to protect our sovereignty                                        
and protecting our sovereignty means                                            
yeah you can sell here but it's gonna                                           
cost you a lot and it's going to cost                                           
you a lot because it is in our national                                         
interest to make steel in the United                                            
States it's in our national interest to                                         
make aspirin in the United States and we                                        
want it to be made here therefore any                                           
that comes out I don't care if it comes                                         
from Mexico or China or Timbuktu it has                                         
to be very expensive for them to do that                                        
so that they can't control us and can't                                         
manipulate us I you didn't ask for my                                           
speech on China policy did you maybe                                            
they will call me and ask me on this so                                         
far I haven't gotten a call from                                                
Attorney General Bart let me check my                                           
but yeah we ought to look through there                                         
and just a comment from Laurie but in                                           
North Carolina is anyone as tired as I                                          
am of hearing that this happened on our                                         
watch and this is on us do we not live                                          
in a present evil world as this of                                              
course not set by the Prince of the                                             
power of the air you know so much                                               
happening there's a lot of a lot of                                             
Millennials that want to blame older                                            
people and                                                                      
I don't know I I think you you could                                            
probably blame policies in some of that                                         
political policies but through that we                                          
will move out of here you know I saw                                            
just the other day I noticed Laurie's                                           
comment when did we move from a                                                 
representative form of government to a                                          
dictatorship I'm going to see if I can                                          
I want to see if I can oh there we go                                           
and I'm gonna try to do this I'm so lost                                        
it to try to do this and protect                                                
identities as well so see if I can get                                          
out there we go                                                                 
okay so I saw this meme on Facebook                                             
here's the the the old redneck and the                                          
Trump pence hat I ain't gonna wear a                                            
mask my choice if that scares you you                                           
can stay home here's the drunk                                                  
millennial drinking and driving I'm                                             
gonna have a few beers while driving my                                         
choice if that scares you you can stay                                          
home now the idea that obviously comes                                          
from that is that you can't have your                                           
cake and eat it too there's there                                               
anti-trump people here obviously saying                                         
you know you redneck Trumper as you                                             
can't you just can't say it's my choice                                         
if you can't say that to the drunk                                              
driver now this is a special kind of                                            



stupid because I'm pointed this out on                                          
Facebook to the young man in in this                                            
scenario one of these illegalities                                              
was done by a group of legislators that                                         
gathered together they were elected by                                          
the people and they determined that this                                        
certain level of blood alcohol while                                            
you're driving is illegal and they voted                                        
on that in a public manner and they put                                         
that into law and that law can be                                               
changed by the publicly representative                                          
Republic Lee elected representatives the                                        
other is by your governor who just                                              
decided you're going to do it as long as                                        
she says there is no recourse there is                                          
nothing that can be done about it                                               
there's not a single represented                                                
representative of your representatives                                          
that has had any say in it whatsoever it                                        
is tyranny it is a dictatorship now                                             
again if you think you can disagree with                                        
laws that are on the books that your                                            
elected officials put on there you can                                          
get new elected officials to put on this                                        
but the one on the top was a dictator                                           
the one on the bottom was your elected                                          
officials that did it there is a huge                                           
difference in that now that's the                                               
problem with these memes and it goes                                            
true for you know both sides use memes                                          
obviously memes are very powerful forms                                         
of persuasion and both sides use them                                           
because people don't stop and question                                          
the assumptions and if you don't use                                            
your brain and there are many young                                             
people out there and might I say many                                           
old people out there who do not use                                             
their brains they look at this and say                                          
yeah that's right dude yeah and then                                            
they and they go with it and I say wake                                         
up do you want a dictator                                                       
if so again let me say it again that is                                         
the ultimate special kind of stupid I                                           
can't say it any more clearer if I did                                          
I'd be cussing and I'm a preacher so I                                          
can't do that                                                                   
so yeah when did we move from                                                   
representative form of government to a                                          
dictatorship there has been so much                                             
tyranny that has come into our society                                          
in the last several months and you know                                         
it on this honestly it's not just                                               
Democrats or Republicans or whatever it                                         
is American society that for the most                                           
part has come through and carried that                                          
out in just the strangest kind of way                                           
through all of that and on that same                                            
conversation let's see                                                          
thirty third angel up so that's                                                 
interesting are you guys aware that                                             
China is having biblical levels of flood                                        
right now and their food production is                                          



devastated and we might have war because                                        
of it I haven't followed that although                                          
you know Nathan and I were having a                                             
discussion the other day he was talking                                         
about how the Chinese and this has been                                         
done by the governments in the past he                                          
told me about the English as well are                                           
manipulating the clouds so that they                                            
will rain unnaturally let's say and that                                        
one of the challenges I have no idea if                                         
these two conversations are connected by                                        
the way but one of the challenges with                                          
manipulating the clouds to rain as they                                         
can they can do it but they can't really                                        
stop it so if if if you're in the desert                                        
like we are in New Mexico and you you                                           
caused this to happen chances are that                                          
clouds going to run out of moisture the                                         
airs going to dry half of it up before                                          
it ever hits the ground and there's no                                          
more moisture that's going to come in                                           
but what if you are in an area in which                                         
the moisture just keeps coming and keeps                                        
coming and keeps coming and the stimulus                                        
that's making it condense and drop to                                           
the air is still working then you end up                                        
with with with devastation                                                      
now the question is we might have war                                           
because of it of course I again I'm                                             
somewhat unfamiliar with all the most                                           
recent events                                                                   
and I know something's going on in the                                          
South China Sea and all that kind of                                            
stuff but the Chinese government the                                            
Chinese Communist Party they don't care                                         
if their people starve who cares we got                                         
a billion and a half of them so let a                                           
million of them starve doesn't matter                                           
that's what happens when you don't have                                         
elected officials then all they care                                            
about is themselves and their own power                                         
and their their ability to continues so                                         
will they go to war in order to provide                                         
food for their people that might be a                                           
ruse but they'll go to war in order to                                          
strengthen their own power this is true                                         
with socialism communism the worldwide                                          
we're allied is that they are all about                                         
making themselves rich and powerful and                                         
they don't care a thing about the the                                           
the proletariat if I can borrow this                                            
Soviet word there and carry that out                                            
through there okay let's see we've got a                                        
question want to make sure I haven't                                            
missed the Facebook questions here and                                          
good see each one if you've got a                                               
question from Manny in San Antonio is it                                        
right to say that our Apostle Paul wrote                                        
13 books from Romans to Philemon to the                                         
body of Christ                                                                  
only that is often said I don't think I                                         
would say it I do believe that the                                              



Apostle Paul wrote the books of Romans                                          
through Philemon and I think that did he                                        
write those to the body of Christ only                                          
that's where I don't think so I think                                           
beliebers possibly in the body of Christ                                        
probably in the body of Christ but maybe                                        
you could even give an argument that                                            
it's they certainly were in the overlap                                         
that they were hearing and knowing and                                          
receiving the kingdom and he's                                                  
explaining to them the mystery but it's                                         
pretty clear that Romans doesn't talk                                           
about the mystery till you get the very                                         
last few verses some I disagree but some                                        
like bullinger believe that's a                                                 
postscript added later when it talks                                            
about the mystery at the end of Romans                                          
chapter 16 but the reason he comes up                                           
with that is because he's rejected the                                          
idea of an overlap for one or didn't                                            
have the concept of an idea of an                                               
overlap and because if I could have only                                        
had a visit with dr. Bollinger because                                          
the book of Romans is so much about                                             
Kingdom stuff and I think it's Paul                                             
explaining to the Jewish nation do you                                          
still have a place what's going on God's                                        
bringing in Gentiles what's up with that                                        
is there a place well                                                           
that means okay is Romans written to the                                        
body of Christ only even if you take out                                        
that scenario and say well he wrote to                                          
two Roman believers that is in the body                                         
of Christ                                                                       
he's still giving a very clear word to                                          
the Jewish people who are not believers                                         
about what in the world is God doing                                            
with his covenants and with your country                                        
so is it to believers only absolutely                                           
not I think you could make an argument                                          
that it is to Jews and yet because it's                                         
explaining what God is doing now it is                                          
unbelievably helpful for Gentiles you                                           
take again first Corinthians second                                             
Corinthians those are very Jewish books                                         
through there and give an understanding                                         
of what these people in this Jewish                                             
setting                                                                         
to do again they're really books about                                          
how to live in the overlap if you will                                          
and that is the Kingdom message is still                                        
going the grace message is being                                                
proclaimed I think I mentioned a moment                                         
ago that meme theology a closed-up that                                         
mean me memes were very powerful are                                            
very powerful for communication                                                 
especially agenda-driven communication                                          
and they can be misused on both sides                                           
bumper-sticker theology or Twitter                                              
theology that it works works both ways                                          
so you can make a nice little meme that                                         
says Romans through Philemon that's ours                                        



that's it but that's too simplified is                                          
the problem and we're not simpletons we                                         
question the assumptions so Romans                                              
through Philemon that's ours okay well                                          
what about Genesis 1 through 11 well                                            
that too                                                                        
yeah yeah yeah that too because that's                                          
certainly prior to any selection of the                                         
Jewish nation it's prior to the                                                 
covenants that God has made with Israel                                         
it's you know there's neither Jew nor                                           
Gentile in Genesis chapter 1 through 11                                         
we don't know enough about creation                                             
without Genesis 1 through 11 to even                                            
have a biblical worldview or to even                                            
then understand the basis upon which                                            
Romans through Philemon is is speaking                                          
about and how could you understand                                              
Galatians without understanding let's                                           
say Leviticus you can't                                                         
so again if you just want to be very                                            
very basic and simple yeah Romans                                               
through Philemon that's the message to                                          
the body of Christ the problem is that                                          
only works for lesson 1 by the time you                                         
get to lesson 2 all of a sudden you're                                          
saying oh well here's an exception and                                          
here's an exception and here's an                                               
exception and here's an exception                                               
here's an exception I think that what we                                        
ought to do is say the doctrine of                                              
Christian living is going to be found in                                        
Pauline writings that's because Paul is                                         
our apostle so if I want to know how I                                          
should give I should give according to                                          
Pauline teaching I could find other                                             
places that would contradict that                                               
Leviticus for example the Gospels for                                           
example so I should look in Pauline                                             
literature to know how I should give I                                          
should look in Pauline literature to                                            
know how I should observe the Sabbath or                                        
if I should observe the Sabbath I should                                        
look in Pauline literature to know how                                          
to organize my church all those kind of                                         
things that have to do with practical                                           
living in this day let's go to Paul and                                         
let's find that out that's Romans                                               
through Philemon really into I think                                            
Paul wrote Hebrews as well but you've                                           
you've got all of that and that then                                            
says okay what about the doctrine of the                                        
Trinity I don't go to Paul for that what                                        
about the doctrine of creation I don't                                          
go to Paul for that what about the                                              
doctrine of anthropology the doctrine of                                        
man I don't go to Paul for that for the                                         
most part I get fact I think you could                                          
build a complete doctrine of man from                                           
the the the non palling books the                                               
doctrine of soteriology that is how am i                                        
going to be saved I want to get it from                                         



Paul but the truth is if I only had                                             
Roman through Philemon I would not have                                         
an ability to share the gospel of Jesus                                         
Christ the reason is I I only scarcely                                          
have a hint of Adam and even what took                                          
place in the and and the promised                                               
redeemer the genesis 3:15 fulfillment in                                        
Jesus Christ who was born of the law and                                        
and so yeah those you you can pick those                                        
up from Paul but the full under                                                 
standing of those you've got to have                                            
more so I am a little afraid I think to                                         
say that we should take Romans through                                          
Philemon I understand what they say I                                           
just think it's too simplistic and I                                            
don't don't want to go with simplistic                                          
there and carry that out now let's go to                                        
Dan's question that I attempted earlier                                         
and now we're here I see pictures of                                            
Mary holding the dead bodies of Jesus                                           
wouldn't she have been in jeopardy of                                           
numbers nineteen eleven I knew we had to                                        
either the wrong book at the wrong                                              
chapter the wrong verse it's numbers 19                                         
11 which says he that touches the dead                                          
body of any man shall be unclean for                                            
shall be unclean seven days let's take                                          
just that verse first of all let's make                                         
a basic assumption I think you should                                           
question this however but let's go ahead                                        
and make a basic assumption that he is                                          
used in a general sense and so it could                                         
be he or she because we're talking about                                        
Mary here our assumption is going to be                                         
this is for a woman also now we should                                          
check that assumption because remember                                          
it was women who were going to put                                              
spices on the dead body of Jesus is                                             
there a reason it was women now I know                                          
what the evangelical parents always told                                        
us they said just because the the men                                           
were weasels and they were hiding under                                         
the bed and the women went out and did                                          
it                                                                              
maybe that's true or could it be that in                                        
Jewish law the women had to take care of                                        
the dead body especially in Jewish                                              
rabbinical law the women took care of                                           
the dead body                                                                   
because he                                                                      
that touch of the dead body of any man                                          
shall be unclean seven days could that                                          
be now we'd have to go into some                                                
rabbinical literature to see if that's                                          
true or into some kind of history to see                                        
assumption at all or can we defend any                                          
kind of assumption at all that says that                                        
a woman can touch a dead body and not be                                        
claimed so those go ahead you know this                                         
is what you do when you study scriptures                                        
you ask some very basic questions of                                            
Scripture and sometimes the most basic                                          



give the answer the second thing is                                             
let's again now let's assume he or she                                          
that touches the dead body of any man or                                        
woman shall be unclean for seven days so                                        
just change that to say a person who                                            
touches a dead body just out of                                                 
curiosity let's go to yeah new American                                         
Standard the one that touches the dead                                          
body of any man excuse me touches the                                           
corpse of any person shall be unclean                                           
seven days so the new American Standard                                         
and this is the 1995 version you know                                           
talk about the what is it the NIV that                                          
went to gender general gender-neutral                                           
I always said that conversation is a                                            
little much ado about nothing because                                           
they all have already and this is the                                           
new American Standard the most literal                                          
translation there is Polly want a                                               
cracker                                                                         
says the evangelical parent and yet it's                                        
not so literal that they didn't change                                          
they didn't gender-neutral eyes this the                                        
one who touches now is that valid maybe                                         
so maybe this is for men or women but I                                         
personal I quit using the nasbe because                                         
I didn't want them doing the                                                    
interpretation for me and I couldn't                                            
just looking at a nasbe I can't tell                                            
that this is actually talking about a                                           
man the man who touches he that touches                                         
the corpse of of any man shall be                                               
unclean seven days again                                                        
maybe I would say grammatically that                                            
certainly is correct that that it could                                         
be man or woman this is true in most                                            
languages including English until the                                           
politically Gartner correct police came                                         
along so nonetheless I want to be the                                           
one to determine that through my own                                            
study I don't want them taking that away                                        
from me so enough with the nasbe now                                            
let's go with nasbe for a minute the one                                        
who touches any person is unclean for                                           
seven days if that's true does a mother                                         
care my guess is not if me or my wife                                           
were to have some tragedy in our home                                           
and they would say why you can't go to                                          
church for seven days if you touch that                                         
dead body I would say I won't go to                                             
church seven weeks I'm doing it so maybe                                        
she doesn't care and she is breaking the                                        
law there but as long as she doesn't try                                        
to do things that you can only do when                                          
you're clean the law has a remedy for it                                        
the eighth day there is a purity aid is                                         
a number of resurrection if you will                                            
it's the number of new life so okay so                                          
I'm unclean as an unclean person I can't                                        
go into the temple as an unclean person                                         
I maybe can't go into the synagogue                                             
there's several things I can't do as an                                         



unclean person I recognize that I'm not                                         
going to do that that would that would                                          
cause this but the law just tells me to                                         
stay away I can I can do it so that's                                           
another possibility that takes place                                            
there now one further thing that I do                                           
want us to check of course is my                                                
favorite Jewish site and that's                                                 
chabad.org and if we go to learning and                                         
values                                                                          
let's see learning and values texts and                                         
we're going to go to the Tanakh the                                             
Hebrew Bible                                                                    
and then we're going to look up in the                                          
Torah we're going to look up the number                                         
the Book of Numbers Bamidbar is what                                            
they say how they call it that just                                             
means in the wilderness which by the way                                        
is a bitter name for it the mid bar in                                          
the wilderness chapter 19 let's go let's                                        
make sure our versification lines up it                                         
does anyone touching the corpse of a                                            
human shall become unclean now they have                                        
their translation their English                                                 
translation has again gone the                                                  
gender-neutral now let's see one more                                           
thing we're going to show Rashi's                                               
commentary Rashi was a medieval I don't                                         
know 1100 AD Jewish sage that wrote tons                                        
of stuff commentaries on the scripture                                          
and so we can show Rashi's commentary go                                        
down to verse 11 and guess what he                                              
doesn't have a commentary on it he must                                         
have been a Baptist commentator he's                                            
skipped it you know see if there's a                                            
another what what you might do is again                                         
check that and see if any of these other                                        
commentaries speak to that and whoever                                          
touches the corpse of a human soul verse                                        
13                                                                              
let's check verse 13 in the King James                                          
whoever touches the dead body of any man                                        
that is dead okay he again has changed                                          
that to a human soul let's let's just                                           
read what he had to say in verse 13                                             
which type of corpse that of a human                                            
soul to exclude an animal that it's                                             
uncleanness does not require sprinkling                                         
another explanation of a human soul                                             
refers to a quarter of a log of blood                                           
necessary for maintaining life he has                                           
defiled the mission                                                             
can of the Lord if he enters the                                                
courtyard                                                                       
even after the ritual immersion noticed                                         
that's baptism right there the ritual                                           
immersion without having been sprinkled                                         
on both the third and the seventh day                                           
then okay what he's saying is if he                                             
hasn't done these things then he has                                            
defiled the Mishkan Myshkin i believe is                                        
okay King James he has defiled the                                              



tabernacle of the Lord is the way it's                                          
defined there and his uncleanness                                               
remains although he ritually immersed                                           
himself goes into talking about some of                                         
the things I think what that says                                               
probably let's again let's say this is                                          
true for a woman as well but let's go                                           
ahead and verify that why did just the                                          
women go is there anything there and                                            
then less it looks like okay the                                                
following verses do give some form of                                           
cleansing of what must take place and I                                         
think that in the law mary was able to                                          
say okay i'll be unclean for seven days                                         
i'll i'll carry out my mission                                                  
requirements my tabernacle requirements                                         
i will do that which i need to do and                                           
the ritual immersion and these things                                           
and let's remember that i don't want to                                         
be too clear here but mary as a woman                                           
had according to the Levitical law there                                        
was a time every month when she was                                             
unclean so it was not unusual for a                                             
jewish person to be considered unclean                                          
they just knew where that what they                                             
could do what they couldn't do and how                                          
to remedy the problem giving birth                                              
giving birth to jesus she was unclean                                           
and the eighth day you remember the                                             
going to the temple and those things                                            
that were taking place to to again not                                          
defile the Mishkan of the lord not to                                           
file the tabernacle of the lord this is                                         
what you go through                                                             
so yeah I think she would have been                                             
guilty of numbers 1911 but that that                                            
didn't stop her because there was a                                             
remedy to that and taking a care of that                                        
thank you for the good question there I                                         
appreciate that                                                                 
once again let me just say to you that                                          
if you go to dispensational publishing                                          
dot-com and what you will see there is                                          
our special the weekly special the                                              
greatness of the kingdom there it is you                                        
can just go to dispensational publishing                                        
com click it it's $17.49 and it's a nice                                        
good hardback book and you can take care                                        
of you you can get that this week                                               
regular $24.99 I think it's 30% off                                             
anyway you can do the math on that and                                          
figure out all of that I appreciate                                             
those of you who have helped us in                                              
recent days with this new publishing                                            
ministry at Randy white ministries where                                        
we can put out books booklets tracts                                            
posters charts dispensational charts all                                        
the other things that we'll be able to                                          
do that we couldn't do in fact just                                             
yesterday I checked on something a                                              
printing deal and I needed to order a                                           
thousand copies and they were about two                                         



dollars and fifty cents apiece first of                                         
all I don't need a thousand copies and                                          
second I don't have twenty-five hundred                                         
dollars to tie up in that one little                                            
print job to do that we'll be able to do                                        
this in-house and we are down now I                                             
think to about $7,500 needs so I'm very                                         
pleased that you have helped us out                                             
there in that looking forward to all of                                         
that and god bless you all for being                                            
with us today                                                                   
now many of you remembers I've been                                             
trying to remind you all week that we I                                         
will not be online tonight normally we                                          
would have the Book of Ezekiel tonight                                          
and maybe even a little Greek class                                             
tonight but not tonight and not in the                                          
morning I'm going to help my                                                    
mother-in-law for the rest of the                                               
weekend and new hot water heater and                                            
ceiling fan and a garage door opener and                                        
all the things that fall apart in a                                             
house that you've been living in since                                          
1961 and so thanks for your                                                     
understanding there but I'll be back                                            
Sunday morning 9:45 and 11 o'clock is                                           
our broadcast time I am excited and                                             
we're working on all the details of our                                         
retreat go to Randy Webb ministries this                                        
happens to be calm and you can click                                            
trips and there's the Holy Land trip but                                        
there's the brunt Branson 2020 trip and                                         
I've been talking to them this week                                             
we're all good to go and they are                                               
welcoming us and we would love to see                                           
you if you haven't registered for that                                          
already do so and the Psalms graphically                                        
presented we're gonna have a great time                                         
there and then the last weekend of                                              
September that's the first weekend in                                           
September the last weekend in September                                         
we'll have our Taos prophecy conference                                         
with pastor Roger Feenstra and pastor                                           
drew Elrod both here in Taos New Mexico                                         
that one will be broadcast the Branson                                          
one will not be broadcast                                                       
it's an in-person event and we have                                             
wonderful fellowship and study the Book                                         
of Psalms and preparing it feverishly on                                        
it and I look forward to seeing you for                                         
that been a delight again to be with you                                        
thanks for your prayers and                                                     
encouragement and click on the donate                                           
button every now and then and we shall                                          
you                                                                             
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                


